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Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Minutes

November 20, 2008
Council Chamber
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:10 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:25 a.m.

Council President  Ronnie Fussell 
Council Member Michael Corrigan
Council Member Daniel Davis-Excused    
Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges
Jim Ewing-Excused
Henry Fonde

Fred Pozin
Steven Smith-Excused
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

David Reese, President, FFCG, Larry Walters, VP Marketing, Visit Jacksonville; Mike Sharkey,  Daily Record; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;  Mayor Fland Sharp, Jacksonville Beach; Sam Veal, Executive Director, Springing  the Blues Music Festival; Dennis Worley, All Star Challenge; John Turner, FSCA; Mary Andrew, JJVA; Rianna Elliott, NTRL;  Daryl Spinner Howland,  Jacksonville Axemen; Rick Catlett, President, Gator Bowl Association; Kathy Keiffer, Visit Jacksonville; Wendy Priesand, Omni Hotel;  Scott Stuckey, Omni Hotel; Brenda Campbell, Omni Hotel;  Mike Miller, JTA. 
Call to Order:
Chair, Ronnie Fussell, called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.   
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of September 11, 2008, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 6 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.      
            Springing the Blues 2009 

                        Presenter:                  Mayor Fland Sharp, Jacksonville Beach
                                                           Sam Veal, Executive Director

                                                           Springing the Blues Music Festival 


Date:              

March 30-April 5, 2009
Location:       

Jacksonville Beaches/Duval County
Room Night Rebate: None
Grant Amount:
    $20,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee:  4000 room nights @ $5.00 per room night



Project:       5000 room nights @ $4.00 per room night

                        Funds Use:      
Regional Marketing & Advertising
Discussion:
· Mayor Sharp and Mr. Sam Veal came before the TDC and made the presentation for Springing the Blues Festival 2009.  
· Mr. Bhikha expressed his support and commented that they had consistently reduced the funding and only requested those funds needed. 

· Mr. Bhikha asked if the Jazz Festival on the same weekend would affect hotel numbers.  Mr. Veal indicted it would not.

· Mr. Pozin asked for clarification why the total room night count had gone down last year. Mr. Veal stated he personally contacted  each hotel to verify room night pick-up numbers and stopped once he had reached the room night guarantee for the grant award. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to award a maximum TDC grant of $20,000.00 at $5.00 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds to be used for marketing.  Approved 5-0.
2.                     All Star Challenge Clash of the Titans 2009 
Presenter:

Dennis Worley, All Star Challenge



Director of Business Development/Legal Counsel 



Date: 


March 20-23, 2009
Location: 

Prime Osborn Convention Center
Grant Amount:
$20,000.00
Room Nights:   
Guarantee/Project  4000 @ $5.00 per room night



Room Night Rebate: $10.00 per room night
Funds Use: 

Bus Transportation/Hotels to Prime Osborn
Discussion:
· Mr. Dennis Worley, Director of Business Development for All Star Challenge, made the presentation.  The reason for the decreased funding was to cover the cost of only the bus transportation because all of the downtown hotels had been booked and they now had to use hotels on the northside and southside. 
· Mr. Pozin expressed his concern that the event had been receiving TDC funding and room night rebates of $10.00 per room night from the hotels.  Mr. Worley stated that they were only getting rebates from those hotels with contracts and were not receiving rebates from the additional 2,000 room nights.  
· Mr. Reyes noted that from Visit Jacksonville perspective transportation is an issue with the location of the Prime Osborn and number of downtown hotel rooms.   In this economic downturn economy any support would show an appreciation for the piece of business. 
· Mr. Pozin did not support the funding as requested and recommended that due to the profit of the company and room night rebate total of over  $20,000.00 that the amount of the grant  be amended to $10,000.00 at $2.50 per room night.
· A motion was made to reduce the grant amount to $10,000.00 at $2.50 per documented room night.
Recommendation of TDC:    

A motion was made and seconded  to amend  and approve  the amount of the TDC funding  from $20,000,00 requested to a maximum award grant of $10,000.00 at $2.50 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds to be used for bus transportation from the hotels to the Prime Osborn.  Approved 6-0.

3.
11 v 11 Soccer 2009  
            Presenter:               
       John Turner, FCSA Representative
            Date:                                February 13-16, 2009
Location:       

      Patton Park, Earl Johnson Park, Davis Park
Grant Amount:               $25,000.00

Room Nights:
                 Guarantee  3,600 @ $6.94 per room night




      Project      3,800 @ $6.58
per room night 
Room Night Rebate:       $15.00 per room night
Funds Use:                      Regional Marketing/Promotion Items
Discussion:
· Mr. John Turner, representative for First Coast Soccer Association made the presentation as   Mr. Barry Dixon was unable to attend due to a business conflict. Mr. Turner said the event would be held over President’s weekend.  This is a top ten event and would bring college scouts from around the U.S. and Canada.  
· Being no further discussion motion was made to award the funding as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum TDC award grant for $25,000.00 at $6.94 per room night  with documentation of room nights, with condition that grant funds be used for regional advertising and promotional materials.  Approved 6-0.

4.                     JJVA Volleyball Series 2009
                        (AMENDED)
                  Presenter:                   
Mary Andrew, JJVA Chief Operating Officer


Date:              

February 7-8, 2009, March 21-22, 2009
Location:       

FCCJ, UNF, JJVA
Grant Amount:         $4,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee    750 @ $5.33 per room night



Project      1,200 @ $3.33 per room night
Room Night Rebate: $7.00 per room night
Funds Use:                 Offset Venue Rentals
Discussion:
· Ms. Andrew,  Chief Operating Officer for Jacksonville Junior Volleyball Association, made the presentation. Ms. Andrew distributed an amended application that reflected changes to the original application.  The following changes were made:
· Martin Luther King Kickoff Tournament 2009 to be held January  17-18, 2009, has been cancelled at the Prime Osborn
· Room night guarantee has been changed from 2,000 to 750 room nights
· Room night projection has been changed from 2,500 to 1,200 room nights

· Grant amount request of $19,000.00 has been amended to $4,000.00
· Ms. Andrew stated they are a non-profit and any profit goes back to provide scholarships to girls in Jacksonville to help offset the cost of registration and uniforms. 
· Mr. Reyes noted from a Visit Jacksonville perspective the forecast for the future in tourism was in sports and healthcare. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to grant the funding as presented in the amended application.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve the amended application submitted a maximum TDC award grant of $4,000.00, at $5.33 per documented room night, with condition the funds be used to offset the venue rentals.  Approved 6-0.
5.
            National Team Roping Finals (NTRL) 2009
                        Presenter:                  Rianna Elliott, National Team Roping League


Date:                          January 28-February 1, 2009
Location:       

Jacksonville Equestrian Center
Grant Amount:
     $8,500.00 
Room Nights: 
Guarantee 1,200 @ $7.08 per room night



Project      2,000 @ $4.25 per room night
Room Night Rebate:  None


Funds Use:      
Regional Advertising/Marketing
Discussion:
· Ms. Rianna Elliott gave the presentation on behalf of the National Team Roping Final League.

· Ms. Elliott stated the first event was held in Kissimmee but this would be the fourth time the event was being held at the Jacksonville Equestrian Center, with a contract through 2010.  Each year the event had grown in the number of room nights.   Ms. Elliott noted that NTRL brings other events to Jacksonville throughout the year and this is the only event they are asking the TDC for funding. 
· Mr. Reyes stated that in order to be competitive we need to be supportive and focus on the impact of the Duval County hotels around the Jacksonville Equestrian Center. 

· Mr. Pozin inquired if people were still traveling to these events.  Ms. Elliott stated there has been a grassroots downturn and the trend because of the economy was to stay within 150 miles of their home base; however, with this event people come to cash in shoot-out points for the year.  It also has a payout of $500,000.00 in cash and prizes.
·  Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $8,500.00, at $7.08 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for regional advertising and marketing.  Approved 6-0.

6.                     Champions Rugby League Stampede to Florida 2009
                        Presenter: 

 Daryl Spinner Howland, Jacksonville Axemen
   

Date:              

 January 12-24, 2009
Location:       

 Hodges Stadium UNF
Grant Amount:
      $5,000.00 

Room Nights:             Guarantee  600 @  $8.33 per room night



 Project    1,000 @ $5.00 per room night

Room Night Rebates: None
Funds Use:                 International & National Advertising/Promotion
Discussion:

· Mr. Howland, co-owner of the Jacksonville Axemen, made the presentation.  Mr. Howland stated that the two teams this year were both from the United Kingdom.  They would be the Leeds Rhinos and the Salford Reds.  He noted the British pound is strong in the market and the cost of airfare to the US made this desirable for travel to the United States.  The Salford Reds have been using UNF for the last five years for training and UNF sees the potential for more events. 

· Mr. Howland was asked about the projected attendance of the game.  He stated it had the potential of filling 12,000 seats at Hodges Field. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $5,000.00, at $8.33 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for international and national advertising and marketing..  Approved 6-0.

Other Business:

President’s Report:                                                    John Reyes,   Visit Jacksonville President 

· Mr. Reyes distributed the Performance Measurement Summary Report for the FY 2007-2008 4th Quarter Report ending September 30, 2008, which covered sales, marketing, and TDC budget measurements year-to-date information:
· Mr. Reyes gave recognition to the Visit Jacksonville staff attending the meeting for surpassing  the 200,000 room nights booked for 2007-2008, in this downturn economy.
· Cruise ship tourism and support of cruise ship terminal  information:
· Economic impact  of 2,052 passenger  Carnival  Fascination  will  generate approximately $25 million  in 2009
· Forty percent of passengers have pre-or post-stays

· Florida is capital of cruise lines and it is essential we support cruise tourism in Jacksonville

· Need for new cruise terminal is critical for tourism and local economic growth

· Airlift update regarding potential air service  by United Airlines to Los Angeles and Denver
· Vice President of Sales transition to fill open position left by  Shirley Smith 
· Pace Communication reception at Florida Times Union Center to launch in-flight  Jacksonville sections in Delta and Southwest magazines
· Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors SWAT meeting to identify key Jacksonville events to market and package

· Mrs. Reyes distributed a 60 day review of the Prime Osborn sales initiative which covered accomplishments with SMG and the challenges of  the Prime Osborn Convention Center.
· Mr. Reyes gave the occupancy and rate statistics for the special event weekend for The Players Championship for Duval County.  Downtown occupancy rate had a percent change for the weekend of 24.8% on Thursday, 29.2% on Friday, and 36.0% on Saturday.
· Mr. Reyes, per the request and recommendation of the TDC and TDC Subcommittee on Mega-Event Weekends presented a PowerPoint Event Portal  Proposal  handout for the information and review of the TDC outlining the findings of Visit Jacksonville regarding research and development recommendations for a web portal for a current Jacksonville event calendar website.   
· Mr. Reyes distributed the Event Portal Proposal which covered:

· Goal was to provide unified online site for Northeast Florida events

· Concept of site would be hosted on VisitJacksonville.com

· Marketing includes online, search engine optimization, and e-mail campaign

· Grant request from TDC would be $100,000.00 to build web site portal, marketing for one year, and management.

· Mr. Pozin stated this was needed in order to have a one-stop shop resource for the hotels and should have a built in revenue stream and be revenue oriented.  
· Mr. Fonde and Mr. Corrigan were in agreement the portal should also have the ability for a visitor to search by date.

· Mr. Reyes stated he would include technology and other items discussed and submit an  application for the event portal to be taken up for consideration at the meeting on February 19, 2009.

· Mr. Reyes gave an update on fleet week.  The Visit Jacksonville SWAT Team,  under the leadership of Board Chairman Scott Stuckey, has been discussing extending it into  a “fleet month” to include Jacksonville Salutes the Navy and the opening of the  National Veteran’s Cemetery.  
· Mr. Reyes submitted a 2007-2008 Budget Summary listing expenses by category for reallocations of expenses. 
TDC Financial Report
:                                                  Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy   distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for September 30, 2008. The amount of bed tax collected in September was $417,065.53 for total collections received  of $5,509,913.71  for  FY 2007-2008.  Comparison of collections for  last twelve  months to prior twelve months was 1.60%.
· Ms. Billy asked for a motion to approve the reallocations requests of Visit Jacksonville as outlined in the 2007-2008 Budget Summary submitted.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve the  reallocations of  the 2007-2008 budget as submitted by   Visit Jacksonville. Approved 6-0.

Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                    David W. Reese, FFCG President       
· David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), submitted a written updated report to the TDC covering July 2007-September 2008:
· Duval Golf Tourism Room & Rounds (Florida Sports Foundation Model)
· Advertising Response (from all sources)
· Website Statistics Visitation
· Media Equivalencies of Value & Circulation
· International Business Golf Report 
· Chinese Delegation Site Visit
Gator Bowl   Association Report                   Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl Association President                                                       
· Mr. Catlett, President of the Gator Bowl Association, made the presentation.  Mr. Catlett distributed the updated file information for the Konica Minolta Gator Bowl Game which will be held on January 1, 2009.   The GBA is presently in the team selection process.  The event will be televised by CBS.   
· Mr. Catlett gave a report on the FSU vs. Colorado game which was played on September 27, 2008.  The occupancy rate for Downtown had a percentage change of 173.94% for Friday and 152.66% for Saturday. 
.

Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 11:25 a.m.
Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 11/24/08 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       Audio Tapes 2 of 2-LSD

Materials:  Submitted to LSD 11/24/08
                  Approved TDC  Minutes September 11, 2008 
                   Meeting TDC Notice November 20, 2008

                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  TDC September-October Financial Report 2008
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet
                  FFCG Quarterly Report
                  Applications: 

                  Springing the Blues 2009
                  All Star Challenge clash of the Titians 2009

                  Champions Rugby League Stampede to Florida 2009

                  11 v 11 Soccer 2009

                  NTRL 2009

                  JJVA Volleyball Series 2009/amended application

                  Gator Bowl Association Packet/Konica Minolta Gator Bowl Game 2009




NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of November 20, 2008 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of February 19, 2009.
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